    MINUTES – MAY 29, 2019 
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners reconvened in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse in Yanceyville, North Carolina at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 29, 2019.  Members present:  Rick McVey, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice Chairman, Sterling Carter, Steve Oestreicher, and David Owen.  Absent:  William E. Carter and Nathaniel Hall.  Also present:  Bryan Miller, County Manager, Gwen Vaughn, Finance Director, Dr. Pamela Senegal, Piedmont Community College, Dr. Sandra Carter, Caswell County Schools, Sheriff Tony Durden, Ginny Mitchell, Register of Deeds, Melissa Williamson, Caswell Area Transportation System and Samantha Monroe representing The Caswell Messenger.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

MOMENT OF SILENT PRAYER
Chairman McVey called back to order the reconvened FY 2019-2020 Budget work session and opened the meeting with a moment of Silent Prayer. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board of Commissioners and all the guests in the audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROPOSED FY 2019-2020 BUDGET
Piedmont Community College
Mr. Miller stated that on page 9-1 there were several amendments to this department’s budget.  Ms. Vaughn added that the detail is located on pages 9-8 and 9-9.

Dr. Pamela Senegal with Piedmont Community College stated that she had prepared a few remarks and then stated that she would be glad to answer any questions the Commissioners may have.  She stated that PCC has had an increased focus on programs and offerings at the Caswell Campus.  Dr. Senegal stated that her leadership team rotates on a daily basis to Caswell so there is a greater focus on the programs at Caswell.  She stated that over the next 3 to 5 years there will be four areas of focus for the Caswell Campus and those are:  1)  College transfer programs so that individuals can get the first two years of a bachelorette degree at a lower price.  A student at Bartlett Yancey on Senior Day was able to be awarded a diploma as well as an Associate’s degree.  2) Agribusiness Technology and this coming year 10 students at Bartlett Yancey will be enrolled on a part time basis and 15 students who will be enrolled in that program on a full time basis.  She added that every student in this program has a work base student opportunity with farmers in the area.  3) Public Safety and PCC has a new Public Safety Administration degree and will be the first college in the whole state to offer this degree.  She added that this degree honors the continuing education credits that firefighters, EMTs, paramedics, police officers, and sheriff deputies have to have on a regular basis and Caswell County will be the home of the Public Safety Administration degree.  4)  Gaming, PCC has always had a gaming program but after listening to their industry partners they have been asked to make a pivot in the program to more reflect coding and some of the new languages that are out there such as Oracle, Red Hat and Google.  Dr. Senegal stated that the biggest request in the budget is for dollars to help PCC move the Public Safety Training Facility to the P building on the main campus.  She stated that there have been some changes at the state level for multi-campus center funding and this is a move that needs to be done in order to meet the full time equivalency (FTE) threshold that is required to quality for the $50,000 to $75,000 that PCC gets on an annual basis for this center that helps to offset the salaries.
Commissioner Oestreicher asked Dr. Senegal to go over the fund matching again.

Dr. Senegal stated that currently in community college state statute there are guidelines for what qualifies as a multi-campus center and for many years this has been nebulous and there were no hard fast requirements for what qualifies for funding.  She added that over the past year changes have been made to this state statute and are in place as of May 1st so there is a threshold of FTE that has to be generated at the Yanceyville Campus in order to qualify for the multi-campus funding that PCC has received since the location opened.  Dr. Senegal stated that one of the things that has been done is changes have been made to the schedule and pulled back on some of the distance learning classes because PCC does not receive the full FTE for these online classes but there is enough of a market in Caswell to actually run the class.  She stated that some of the issues with the Public Safety facility are parking and the program needs to be brought back to the Yanceyville campus so the FTE for these programs can count towards the multi-campus funding.
Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the PCC meets that threshold now.  Dr. Senegal responded that PCC does not meet that threshold now.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked how far off the threshold is.  Dr. Senegal responded that PCC is about 100 FTE away from meeting it but the Public Safety facilities meets over 100 FTE a year so by combining it with that in the P Campus PCC will meet the goal with room to play with.  She added that there are renovations that need to happen to this space so she is respectfully requesting at least $20,000 to make that move and she added that she has someone on staff that can serve as the general contractor as well as someone on staff who has an electrician contractor license so a lot of the work can be done internally but materials need to be purchased.

Commissioner Owen asked what the increase of $19,000 is for the Small Business Center.  Dr. Senegal responded that one of the other changes that has happened at the state level is that there is now equivalent funding for occupational extension courses that PCC offers has been changed in the legislature so the funding is the same and PCC wants to offer additional short term training courses because the funding is the same for curriculum.
Chairman McVey thanked Dr. Senegal for coming.

Public Schools

Dr. Sandra Carter stated that Ms. Amy Chandler, Caswell County Schools CFO, is with her today if the Commissioners have any questions for her.  She stated that the School System has several programs that it is working on with PCC such as the Associate’s degree program which requires more support and supplies which has been added to their budget.  Dr. Carter stated that the additional benefits for employees will need to come out of the budget as well.  She added that utility costs are project to increase as well.  Dr. Carter stated that the county funded one social worker last year and the School System applied for a grant for a second social worker and the funding runs out this year and she is seeking funding for both of these positions which she stated is greatly needed.  She added that she passionately request that the $300,000 teachers supplement be added back to the budget this year, the School System was able to pay for this last year but there is no funding for this in the next year’s budget.  Dr. Carter stated that there are capital needs for HVAC units as well as roofs for several buildings.  She added that there is a potential of a loss in funding allocations from the state this year.  
Commissioner Oestreicher asked about the rumor going around about a $15 million increase in school funding from the state.  He also asked if this was for new construction.  Dr. Carter responded that from what she understands this money is for new construction and she is keeping her eye on this because if the School System can apply for this it will.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this was for renovation and new construction.  Dr. Carter responded that she could not answer this because she did not think it had been determined yet.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Just curious, the status of the roofs of the buildings you have a couple of them listed there.”  Dr. Carter responded that the maintenance shop’s roof is a dire need but Stoney Creek and Oakwood are the priorities for the upcoming year.

Commissioner Jefferies asked about the $120,000 for a social worker.  Dr. Carter responded that this would be to pay for two social workers.  She added that the county funded one social worker and the School System received a grant to pay for another social worker.  Dr. Carter stated that attendance rates have improved with the presence of social workers in the school system.

Sheriff’s Office

Chairman McVey expressed the Board’s condolences to Sheriff’s Durden family for the passing of his father.

Sheriff Durden stated that he is presenting a budget that is smaller than the budget from last year.  He added that the main reason that the budget is smaller is going to the fleet maintenance program.  Sheriff Durden stated that Caswell is coming into the 21st century with getting on board with fleet maintenance.
Commissioner Owen asked about the part time salary for a financial clerk.  Sheriff Durden responded that the budget line item is the same amount.  He added that if there is no money in this line item the person does not work.  Commissioner Owen wanted to make sure that there was not an additional position being asked for.  Sheriff Durden responded that he needs a financial clerk mainly during budget time.  Commissioner Owen asked about the Casper System.  Sheriff Durden responded that the Casper System is a surveillance system that the Sheriff’s Office is going to start using.  Commissioner Owen asked what the Southern Software Miscode is.  Sheriff Durden responded that this was a wrong line item that was being used.  Commissioner Owen stated that the Detention Center Transportation position has the same explanation.  Sheriff Durden responded that this is the position that he came before the Board and asked for when Commissioner Hall was the Chairman and was asked to come back.  He added that $900,000 has been made on revenues and this position is needed to transport US Marshall inmates but this amount is already included in the budget.

Commissioner Jefferies asked if some of the cars that will be taken out of service are in good shape for other departments to use them.  Sheriff Durden responded that the vehicles are not in good shape and the county manager had already asked him about this.  He added that these vehicles have in excess of 190,000 miles.

Commissioner Owen stated that 5 vehicles were in the budget this year and 12 for next year’s budget and he wanted to know if the Sheriff was going to take 12 vehicles out of service that have over 190,000 miles.  Sheriff Durden responded that all of the Crown Vic needed to get off the road.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked Sheriff Durden if he had had any experience with the new Enterprise leasing program.  Sheriff Durden responded they it was not long enough for him to have any experience but he has talked with Orange County as well as other counties and their experience.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked when the 5 vehicles came in.  Sheriff Durden responded that the cars came in about a month ago.  Chairman McVey asked if the vehicles were on the road yet.  Sheriff Durden responded that the vehicles are not on the road yet because they are having the lights, sirens, etc. being installed.  Chairman McVey asked when the vehicles would be on the road.  Sheriff Durden responded that he hopes they will be on the road in June.  Chairman McVey asked if working with Enterprise would speed up the process with the vehicles.  Sheriff Durden responded that it should speed up the process.

Commissioner Owen asked Sheriff Durden once the vehicles are online and through Enterprise if an updated list of all the vehicles with the mileage could be sent to the Board.  Sheriff Durden responded that he would.  He added that he has already turned in the mileage on all the vehicles. 
Register of Deeds
Ms. Ginny Mitchell, Register of Deeds, stated that her department did not ask for any capital this year.  She stated that one thing that she wants to work on is accepting credit cards this year as well as being able to get certified documents online to meet ADA compliance.  Ms. Mitchell stated that she is just starting to look into the process of being able to allow certified documents online.  She stated that she is working with the IT Director to get a digital camera to scan the old documents in that office.  Ms. Mitchell stated that with the new Administrative Order of no cell phone in the courthouse this hinders people from being able to take pictures of the old documents.  She stated that the IT Director recommended scanning the old documents into the computer but this would cost somewhere around $20,000 through the current vendor but the IT Director thinks this can be done cheaper.  
Commissioner Oestreicher stated that it is his understanding that the Clerk of Court is working with the Register of Deeds office on how to handle this administrative order.  Ms. Mitchell responded that if a person goes to the Sheriff’s Office they can fill out some paperwork and go through the process of being able to carry their cell phones into the courthouse.

Commissioner Owen asked Ms. Mitchell if she carried her cell phone into the courthouse.  Ms. Mitchell responded yes.  Commissioner Owen asked if her cell phone could be used to help the customer.  Ms. Mitchell responded no.  

Commissioner S. Carter asked “I believe employees are excluded if I am not mistaken.  Employees are excluded right, I think, currently?”  Ms. Mitchell responded that this is correct.

Caswell Area Transportation System
Ms. Melissa Williamson, Director, apologized for not being able to attend the last budget meeting but the State was in to do a Proficiency Review and Commissioner Oestreicher at the last Advisory Board meeting asked if this information could be shared with the Board.  She stated that the State as well as the consultant was at the CATS office from 8:15 a.m. until 3:30 p.m. on Wednesday, May 22nd and they went through all of the policies, procedures, and files in the CATS office.  Ms. Williamson stated that it was a very intense review and only 2 minor administrative changes had to be made.  She stated that the consultant company made the statement that out of 25 reviews that have been completed Caswell County was the best and she contributed that to her staff and how well they work together as a team.  Ms. Williamson explained to the Board what CATS actually does in the county.  She stated that CATS has to follow state and federal regulations and that is why they have to go through these different review processes.  Ms. Williamson informed the Board that CATS is requesting 3 replacement vehicles and NC DOT will cover 90% of the cost of the vehicles as well as 90% of the cost of a couple of computers that need to be replaced and 10% will come out of the CATS enterprise fund balance.

Commissioner Owen asked as a matter of public record when CATS replaces a vehicle what happens to the vehicle that is being replaced.  Ms. Williamson responded that CATS has to go through competitive bidding as a state requirement so they are sold through State Surplus.  She added that CATS did give Maintenance one of its minivans.  Commissioner Owen thanked Ms. Williamson for doing this.  Ms. Williamson stated that she talked to the State about the need for this vehicle and the State allowed this to happen.
Chairman McVey stated that on the next Board’s agenda there will be a Public Hearing for the Budget which will be on Monday, June 3, 2019.
RECESS
Chairman McVey asked for suggestion on the next budget meeting date.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated “5th sounds good.”  Commissioner Owen responded that it was good with him.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “9:00 a.m.?”  

Chairman McVey asked if this date and time would work for everybody.  Commissioner Jefferies suggested a night meeting.  Chairman McVey asked what time would work.  Commissioner Jefferies suggested 5:00 p.m.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he would prefer a Tuesday if this meeting was going to be held at night.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “The other motivation for 9:00 a.m. or during the day is that staff would be here at that time.”  

RECESS
At 9:57 a.m. Chairman McVey recessed the FY 2019-2020 Budget Work Session until Wednesday, June 5, 2019 at 5:00 p.m.  The motion carried unanimously.
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